
ably. In Chapter 9 the authors discuss the
stages of emotional response that most pa-
tients experience when told they have lung
cancer, from denial through hostility and
from dependence to acceptance. Resources,
including friends, family, support groups,
and church members, are reviewed.

The treatment of lung cancer is discussed
beginning in Chapter 10. The authors ad-
vise getting the best possible advice and
participating in decisions regarding treat-
ment. Resources for getting second opin-
ions are provided, and special problems are
reviewed, such as pregnancy, the patient’s
job, and whether to accept experimental
treatment. Medical record keeping is dis-
cussed,anda3-pageformfor recordingmed-
ical data is included.

Chapter 11 is devoted to lung cancer
surgery. There is advice about choosing
an experienced surgeon with proper cre-
dentials. The preoperative workup and
postoperative recovery period are re-
viewed. This is the only place in the book
where we found a specific reference to
respiratory therapists (though referred to
with the misnomer “respiration thera-
pists”), with regard to spirometry instruc-
tions. There are 2 references to physical
therapists, but none to pulmonologists,
critical care physicians, or critical care
nurses, even during postoperative recov-
ery.

Chemotherapy is covered in appropriate
detail in Chapter 12. The authors discuss
how chemotherapy is administered, as well
as the adverse effects and how to deal with
them. They include such practical matters
as how to buy a wig, how to deal with oral
and digestive problems, and loss of appe-
tite. Chapter 13 is on radiation therapy, and
since this is Dr Henschke’s field of practice,
it is covered expertly and completely. In
Chapter 14, “Getting Access to the Latest
Treatments,” the authors discuss the advan-
tages and disadvantages of clinical drug tri-
als and how to participate in them. Resources
for further information are included.

Chapter 15 discusses alternative and
complementary therapy. Some controver-
sial remedies are covered, and hypnosis,
acupuncture, and other pain relief meth-
ods are reviewed. The wrist pressure
method for relieving nausea is described
in detail. Though the authors are sympa-
thetic to alternative approaches, they do
advise the patient using those therapies to
tell his or her physician.

Chapters 16 and 17 are devoted to the
post-treatment period. Follow-up care is dis-
cussed in detail from the patient’s view-
point. The authors advise chest CT scans at
least annually. In Chapter 17 the patient is
instructed on how to deal with fatigue, pain,
breathlessness, anxiety, depression, and sex-
ual problems. Chapter 18 is a brief message
to caretakers; it discusses such common is-
sues as anger at nonparticipating family
members, caretaker burnout, and use of sup-
port groups. Here again an extensive and
specific list of resources is provided. Chap-
ter 19 is probably the most useful chapter in
the book. It discusses such practical issues
as financial problems, legal issues, estate
planning, and end-of-life decisions, includ-
ing advance directives to physicians (living
will) and assigning durable power of attor-
ney. Finally, Chapter 20 is titled “It’s Never
Too Late to Hope.” It discusses the last days
of life, hospice care, saying goodbye, and
funeral arrangements. An extensive glossary
defines the many medical terms related to
lung cancer diagnosis and care, and a thor-
ough and helpful index is provided.

In general this book achieves its goal of
providing a resource manual for lung can-
cer patients and their caretakers. One of the
present reviewers (JSA) has had close per-
sonal experience with lung cancer (her
mother, sister, and husband all died of lung
cancer; all were heavy cigarette smokers).
She strongly recommends the book as a re-
source for anyone involved with the disease
and believes that the book would have been
valuable to her. In her words, “This book
should be required reading for all smokers.”
We think Chapters 8, 13, 15, and 19 and the
glossary are the most useful. We recom-
mend that respiratory therapists suggest this
book as a resource for their lung cancer
patients. The book is somewhat expensive,
but the extensive list of resources is proba-
bly worth the cost.

Ronald B George MD
Department of Medicine

Louisiana State University
Shreveport, Louisiana

Jeanne Stewart Adams
Corpus Christi, Texas
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Physician’s Guide to End-of-Life Care.
Lois Snyder JD and Timothy E Quill MD,
editors (American College of Physicians-
American Society of Internal Medicine End-
of-Life Care Consensus Panel). Philadel-
phia: American College of Physicians. 2001.
Soft cover, 267 pages, $35.

Physician’s Guide to End-of-Life Care
is a collection of 13 articles on various top-
ics involving end-of-life care. It was con-
ceived and developed by the End-of-Life
Care Consensus Panel of the American Col-
lege of Physicians-American Society of In-
ternal Medicine (ACP-ASIM), supported
with outside funding, and approved by the
ACP-ASIM Ethics Committees. Most of the
authors are members of the consensus panel
and are nationally known for their work in
end-of-life care. Seven of the articles were
previously published in shorter versions (6
articles in the Annals of Internal Medicine
and 1 in The Journal of the American Med-
ical Association) in 1999–2000, the cita-
tions for which are in the book’s acknowl-
edgements. As the title suggests, the book is
for physicians, although the information is
useful to other caregivers as well.

Considering that the majority of the chap-
ters were previously published, probably
without this particular book in mind, the
articles do not necessarily follow a logical
pattern. The editors grouped the chapters
into 3 sections: “I. Interview and Relation-
ship Building”, “II. Pain, Depression, De-
lirium, and Intractable Problems”, and “III.
Legal, Financial and Quality Issues.” In gen-
eral the book appears to be an effort to give
a greater distribution to and awareness of
the 7 previously published articles, with the
6 other chapters assigned to various authors
to fill gaps in the content. The mechanism
for the choice of topics is not clear, as these
are just selected subjects, and in this format
the book is not expected to be a textbook on
palliative care medicine. Certain topics are
not addressed, including spirituality and hos-
pice care. It is therefore not really a “phy-
sician’s guide.” Nonetheless, the book pro-
vides a handy resource tool for the topics
that are included.

The editors describe the intent of the book
in the introduction, pointing out problems
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and gaps in end-of-life care in the United
States and emphasizing the recent increase
in attempts to improve the quality of that
care. The charge to the consensus panel was
to identify challenges in and opportunities
for improvement of end-of-life care and to
offer consensus recommendations on how
to better address these problems. Their in-
structions to the authors were to include at
least one clinical case study to demonstrate
the practical impact of the recommendations
onaphysician’spractice routines.Other than
that common structure, the writing styles
and formats differ.

Section I deals with the physician-patient
relationship, devoting nearly a third of the
book’s chapters to that topic, which empha-
sizes how the strength of this relationship or
lack of it can impact care delivery. Scripted
phrases are offered, using a case presenta-
tion as an example. In contrast to other pub-
lications, there are no specific recommended
schema or general applications on how to
discuss palliative care with patients, or when
to do it, particularly when the physician
might still be giving curative treatment.
Nonetheless, there is an attempt throughout
the book to expand the physician’s focus
beyond the dying patient to those who are
seriously ill, asking the physician-reader to
say whether he or she would be surprised if
a particular patient died in the next 6 months.
Identifying such patients serves to increase
the physician’s awareness of the need to
address the various topics in this book. Ad-
dressing cultural differences is well de-
scribed in Section I, as well as the physi-
cian’s roles and responsibilities in palliative
care.

Section II addresses management of the
symptoms often seen in the seriously ill,
such as pain, depression, and delirium. Sec-
tion II also covers the common experience
of addressing the needs of patients who die
in a critical care unit, where caregivers of-
ten must switch from rescue efforts to pro-
viding comfort care only. The authors do a
good job of discussing these issues, includ-
ing responding to intractable suffering and
the ethical dilemmas associated with termi-
nal sedation and a patient’s voluntary re-
fusal of food and fluids. The section ends
with a practical approach to grief and be-
reavement following the patient’s death.

Section III addresses the legal barriers to
end-of-life care, describing the myths and
realities, and expanding on previously pub-
lished material on this important topic. This
section also addresses the financial obsta-

cles to providing quality end-of-life care.
Two of the chapters were written by Dr
Joanne Lynn (a leader in addressing this
problem) and her colleagues at the Center
to Improve Care of the Dying, at George
Washington University. They conclude the
book with a chapter on methods by which
individual physicians and health care sys-
tems can utilize techniques of quality im-
provement to improve care near the end of
life.

This book is well written, its strengths
coming from the expertise of the authors
and the case examples provided in each
chapter. Although it is not intended to cover
all aspects of end-of-life care, it is a useful
resource for physicians and other health care
providers. Although more than half of the
articles can be obtained in their previously
published form from the local medical li-
brary, the book’s cost of $35 is worth the
price to have them readily available in one
bound version, further enhanced by the ad-
ditional chapters. Despite its limitations, this
book is a good introduction to end-of-life
care and should be read by all who are in-
volved in the care of seriously ill and/or
dying patients.

Paul A Selecky MD
Pulmonary Department

Hoag Memorial Hospital
Newport Beach, California

Medical Law, Ethics, and Bioethics for
Ambulatory Care, 5th edition. Marcia A
Lewis EdD RN CMA-AC and Carol D
Tamparo PhD CMA-A. Philadelphia: FA
Davis. 2002. Soft cover, illustrated, 259
pages, $24.95.

Medical Law, Ethics, and Bioethics for
Ambulatory Care, 5th edition, is a useful
resource guide for health care staff in both
ambulatory and hospital settings. Each chap-
ter has identified learning objectives and dis-
cussion questions, and most chapters also
include a list of definitions, vignettes, and
critical thinking exercises. The material
should be understandable to health care staff
in various disciplines and could be used in
training new employees as well as for pro-
fessional development discussions with ex-
perienced staff. The “quick reviews” in-
cluded throughout the chapters pose ethical
and legal questions that challenge the reader.

The book incorporates a large amount of
thought-provoking material into each chap-
ter and covers it thoroughly. The book is
clearly written and well organized. The ta-
ble of contents provides detailed headings
that are carried over into each chapter. The
graphs, charts, and figures are easy to read.
I found the charts in Chapter 4 especially
helpful in illustrating the trial, misdemeanor
felony, and probate case processes. Appen-
dix I provides a variety of codes of ethics
specific to physicians, medical assistants,
and medical research involving human sub-
jects. Appendix II includes examples of a
Washington State health care directive, du-
rable power of attorney, and donor forms.

The book does a good job of describing
a durable power of attorney but could have
gone a step further to point out that a health
care power of attorney can be combined
withageneralpowerofattorneyform(which
focuses primarily on finances). Since not all
medical staff are familiar with these docu-
ments, it would have been worthwhile for
the editors to bring this to the reader’s at-
tention and encourage health care staff to
review these documents carefully or to have
experienced staff available who can review
the documents when they are presented by
patients and families. One of the most com-
mon mistakes made by medical staff is to
accept these documents without reviewing
them, only to find out later that the docu-
ment is invalid because the patient never
signed it or the document did not include a
health care clause. Frequently, patients be-
lieve their document includes a health care
clause, but medical staff may discover that
the document relates only to finances. Such
a scenario is problematic, especially if the
patient is now incapable of completing a
new document. The book accurately points
out that each state has established rules gov-
erning the use of a durable power of attor-
ney. It would have been helpful to point out
that although some states (eg, Washington
State) do not require a power of attorney to
benotarized, several institutions recommend
notarization because the document may not
be acknowledged in another state if the pa-
tient travels.

I was glad to see a chapter devoted to
consent issues. The book identifies some of
the problems that arise, especially when
dealing with minors and issues of emanci-
pation. The authors also discuss how lan-
guage can be a barrier to informed consent
if an appropriate interpreter is not present. I
was hoping to see a broader discussion about
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